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Citizen Government Review Committee Minutes 

March 26, 2025 

 

Cyrus K. Holliday Building, First Floor Conference Room, Topeka, Kansas, March 26, 2025.  

Committee Chair Jim Kaup called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. with the following 

Committee Members present: Brian Broxterman, Connie Jacobson (Vice Chair), Jim Kaup 

(Chair), Shampayne Lloyd, Tamara Martin and Zachary Surritt (alternate) -6.  

 

APPROVAL of the March 5, 2025 meeting minutes: 

 

Chair Kaup requested an amendment on page 15, first sentence, paragraph seven, to replace the 

word “as” with “to bridge.” Correction will state “serves to bridge the education gap.” 

 

Connie Jacobson moved to approve the meeting minutes of March 5, 2025, as amended. The 

motion seconded by Tamara Martin carried unanimously on voice vote. (5-0-0) 

 

Connie Jacobson provided a brief update of her appearance on the WIBW Red Couch and Fox 

43 Morning Show. They conducted one-on-one interviews and discussed general topics of the 

Committee and as well as how to submit public input.  

 

Zachery Surritt requested to consider Agenda Item 5., Guest Speakers, as the next item on the 

agenda to have sufficient time for the three speakers, as he believes they can provide valuable 

input on the two discussions items.  

 

Connie Jacobson moved to adjust the agenda order as stated by Zachary Surritt. The motion 

seconded by Shampayne Lloyd carried unanimously on voice vote. (5-0-0)  

 

Juliet Abdel, President of the Greater Topeka Chamber of Commerce; Sarah Balzer, Topeka 

JUMP and Melodene Byrd, El Shaddai Ministries appeared as GUEST SPEAKERS. 

 

Juliet Abdel, President of the Greater Topeka Chamber of Commerce and Vice President of the 

Greater Topeka Partnership (GTP) stated GTP serves as the umbrella company for Downtown 

Topeka, Inc., Greater Topeka Chamber of Commerce, Growth Organization (GO) Topeka, and 

Visit Topeka – all entities have separate budgets, boards and policies geared toward different 

aspects of economic development at the local, national and international levels.   

 

Chair Kaup referenced the slow, nearly stagnant population growth of Topeka since the 1970’s. 

He questioned how the population of the community comes into play when trying to attract new 

businesses. He also asked how the lack of diverse affordable housing impacts potential economic 

development in regard to businesses located here or expanding existing businesses.  

 

Juliet Abdel addressed the misconception about actual population data growth. She reported 

there are many factors associated with attracting business other than population which include 

quality of life, probusiness environment, regulation, taxation etc. She referenced the METL 

(Manhattan, Emporia, Topeka and Lawrence) Program for the purpose of maintaining 

partnerships with surrounding communities by sharing State and Federal priorities that need to 
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be enhanced or seen as opportunities to make businesses and overall communities flourish – by 

combining these communities from an economic development standpoint it is much more 

powerful when there are approximately 600,000 in population to attract potential projects to the 

Topeka-Shawnee County area. Regarding affordable housing, it continues to remain a priority in 

their Legislative Agenda, and they support continued growth in that area. She said it is important 

to engage stakeholders to determine “community wants” as it relates to housing – with an 

overwhelming response of the need for “diverse” housing (affordable housing, apartments, 

single-family etc.). They keep an open dialog with the City, County and community businesses 

to understand the housing needs of the community.  

 

Chair Kaup asked if the City of Topeka Municipal Government scores favorable in terms of 

coordination, communication, facilitation and responsiveness in their commitment in improving 

the economy compared to other cities with similar forms of government.  

 

Shampayne Lloyd asked if City regulations impede their efforts in securing new businesses in 

Topeka.  

 

Connie Jacobson asked what has worked in other communities that Ms. Abdel would like 

Topeka to consider. 

 

Zachary Surritt referenced the possibility of changing how governing body members are elected 

as well as reducing the number of governing members with the intent that some will serve as at-

large representatives. He asked if Ms. Abdel sees a benefit in making these types of changes as it 

relates to economic development and if she supports the current form of government.  

 

Juliet Abdel reported that the City of Topeka remains very responsive to feedback and offers a 

fast track permitting system for businesses. She stated they believe one of the primary core 

purposes of municipal government was infrastructure investment and protecting and maintaining 

the roadways. The City continues to provide this core function to local businesses in every aspect 

as the Polk-Quincy Viaduct Project moves forward. She stated in her opinion what makes 

Topeka great is that the City, County and private sector businesses work together on a consistent 

basis trying to answer one another’s question and try to be a good resource. She stated in regard 

to improvements in the City Government, she would suggest improved education and 

transparency for sales tax initiatives, detailed budget items for residents as well as other taxing 

entities. Elections always have an impact on the community; however, it depends on the 

demographics of the community. She spoke in support of the current form of government and 

believes it works. She suggested the Committee review the dynamics related to the 3-mile Extra-

Territorial Jurisdiction (ETJ) as it relates to economic development and crime statistics. She 

spoke about the effectiveness of the Joint Economic Development Organization (JEDO). 

 

Connie Jacobson thanked Ms. Abdel for her input and welcomed any additional comments from 

other members of the Chamber and community. 

 

Sarah Balzer distributed the Topeka JUMP: Overview and Recommendations to Citizens 

Government Review Committee (Attachment A). Topeka Justice Unity Ministry Project 

(JUMP) is a coalition of 30 different faith communities to provide a powerful vehicle for 
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marginalized communities in Shawnee County through justice. She highlighted the 

organization’s background and observations as they connect with City and County elected 

officials. Their top priority is to increase affordable housing in Topeka which they have made 

good process on through the Topeka Housing Trust Fund; however, they are seeking a 

permanent funding source that is sustainable.  

 

Melodene Byrd, El Shaddai Ministries, stated the second priority is Violence Reduction through 

the training of community members who can de-escalate the moments of violence and prevent 

retaliation between groups. JUMP formed the Community Inspired Violence Intervention 

Coalition (CIVIC) for the purpose of reducing violence in Topeka. They are seeking City and 

County support for long-term sustainability. Finally, the last priority, addressing Homelessness. 

She spoke about the serious community issue of homelessness and the social and economic 

barriers that need to overcome through the implementation of low barrier shelters in Topeka. She 

also expressed concern about the high turnover of executive positions and the lack of follow-

through from the City.  

 

Connie Jacobson thanked Topeka JUMP for their input and questioned if the lack of response 

was due to the high turnover rate of executive positions over the past several years. 

 

Melodene Byrd and Sarah Balzer confirmed they believed it was related to the high turnover of 

personnel as well as the lack of action taken by the Governing Body. They reported after former 

City Manager Brent Trout left the City, the process and momentum for affordable housing 

slowed significantly and until recently, City Manager Dr. Robert M. Perez has been responsive 

and provided honest feedback to Topeka JUMP. They expressed the importance of Governing 

Body members continuing to gather input from constituents on the issue.  

 

Connie Jacobson stated elections matter in dealing with these tough issues. 

 

Zachary Surritt stated their task was to figure out if the current system was working for the 

citizens and for organizations that are trying to make positive changes in the community. He 

stated he believes the issues associated with former city managers were out of the organization’s 

control and it was unfortunate; however, he is glad to know that a good City Manager and City 

Staff is now in place. He asked the perspective of Topeka JUMP members as it relates to 

elections and term limits and if it would be beneficial to create turnover for the purpose of 

change. 

 

Sarah Balzer stated she would not comment on behalf of Topeka JUMP as an organization; 

however, personally she could see an advantage in keeping consistency in membership to keep 

initiatives moving forward as well as change would generate new ideas. 

 

Melodene Byrd spoke in support of term limits were appropriate and the importance of staying 

engaged with the community. She questioned how a Council member who struggles to represent 

one district could effectively serve as an at-large representative.  

 

Brian Broxterman thanked Topeka JUMP members for providing their perspective on Council 

member representation.   
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Shampayne Lloyd stated in terms of the way the City of Topeka was governed, she asked for 

further explanation in their crime initiative efforts.   

 

Sarah Balzer reported they are working on the second attempt to implement the “CIVIC” 

initiative and have had good conversations with Councilmembers and the new Police Chief so 

far. She stated the biggest issue has been with affordable housing.   

 

Chair Kaup referenced the City of Topeka Housing Study conducted in 2020 identifying an 

affordable housing crisis along with an implementation strategy. He spoke about the importance 

of continuing to work on the initiative aside from the turnover of executive staff and 

councilmembers.  

 

Sarah Balzer invited Committee members to attend their Annual Nehemia Event on April 10, 

2025 at Washburn University White Concert Hall. 

 

DISCUSSION OF CONFEREES for Upcoming Meetings: 

 

Chair Kaup confirmed a representative from the League of Women Voters and Councilmember 

Marcus Miller would be guest speakers at the April 9, 2025, Committee Meeting. He asked if it 

was the will of the Committee to conduct public hearing on April 23, 2025.  

Brian Broxterman asked Brandy Roy-Bochman, Assistant City Attorney, to determine if a public 

hearing was necessary and noted that general-public input has been allowed at all committee 

meetings.  

Assistant City Attorney Roy-Bochman stated she would confirm the requirement before the 

April 9, 2025, Committee Meeting 

Connie Jacobson suggested that if a stand-alone public hearing was not required then they should 

begin working on final report recommendations. 

Committee members concurred that if public hearing was not required to be conducted on April 

23, 2025, they should instead schedule a work session. 

Shampayne Lloyd submitted written comments from Kathy Votah, LuLac Senior Center 

(Attachment B) and Deborah Dawkins (Attachment C)  

Megan Brunson, Assistant City Clerk, reported the written comments would be distributed to the 

Committee and attached to the March 26, 2025, Committee meeting minutes. 

Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Committee to accept written or verbal 

comments until April 23, 2025, from City Department Directors and to begin work on final 

recommendations through the month of May and submit a final report recommendation in June 

2025 to the Governing Body. 
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Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Committee to schedule meetings on May 7, 

2025, from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.; May 21, 2025, from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.; June 4, 2025 

from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. – all to be located in the City Hall First Floor Conference Room, 

215 SE 7th Street, Topeka, 66603; and tentatively June 11, 2025 from 11:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. 

with location to be determined. 

Connie Jacobson moved to approve the meeting dates, times and locations as stated above. The 

motion seconded by Brian Broxterman carried unanimously on voice vote. (5-0-0)   

DISCUSSION OF COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS:    

Chair Kaup asked Committee members to submit their recommendations for consideration by the 

Committee as a whole, with the hope that Committee members will volunteer to help with the 

write-up of each recommendation to be finalized in May. 

It was the consensus of the Committee to complete write-ups on the following recommendations 

to be discussed at the April 23, 2025, work session Committee meeting.  

• Pursue City-County Collaboration (not consolidation): Assigned to Chair Kaup      

• Follow-up Mechanism for Committee/Board/Commission Recommendations: Assigned 

to Brian Broxterman.  

Zachary Surritt stated he would provide a write-up on elections to discuss at the April 23, 2025, 

Committee meeting. 

Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Committee that the suggestions outlined in the 

written comments submitted by Jospeh Ledbetter (Attachment D) were views that have only 

been expressed by Mr. Ledbetter and do not fall under the purview of the Committee.  

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT: 

Public comment was submitted via email by Deborah Dawkins (Attachment C) and Joseph 

Ledbetter (Attachment D). 

No further business appearing, the meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.  

 

        _________________________ 

        Brenda Younger, M.M.C. 

        City Clerk 
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